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The current reporting of pension and retiree health care liabilities in the State's Comprehensive Annual 
Financial Report (CAFR) does not meet the standard of transparency - despite the magnitude of these 
obligations and their impact on the State's fiscal condition, they are largely relegated to footnotes. In the 
June 30, 2010 CAFR, a "Net Pension Obligation" of$22.3 billion and a "Net Other Postemployment 
Benefits Obligation" of$3.9 billion are reported on a schedule of "Changes in Long-Term Obligations" 
(page 80). The reader has to tum to the detail in Notes 16 and 17 (pp. 121-128) to find the total unfunded 
pension liability associated with each of the State's five pension plans ($76 billion across all five plans 
using the "smoothed" value of assets), and the total unfunded liability associated with the retiree health 
care benefits for State employees ($27 billion, excluding downstate teachers and community college 
workers). It is difficult, ifnot impossible, for government officials and citizens to make knowledgeable 
decisions about their State's finances if billions of dollars of retirement liabilities are relegated to the 
"Notes to the Financial Statements." 

This lack of transparency made it necessary for our organization, with the assistance of private actuaries, 
to independently calculate the total debt and unfunded liabilities associated with Illinois' retirement 
programs for State workers and teachers - more than $140 billion at the end of Fiscal Year 2010. It 
should not take the efforts of an outside group like ours to calculate and publish the State's true financial 
condition. This information should be clearly disclosed on the State's balance sheet. The current GASB 
standards prevent concerned citizens from effectively using government financial reports to hold their 
elected officials accountable. 

Before they can effectively address their retiree-related issues, state and local governments must first 
recognize the actuarial costs of their retirement programs each year as expenses and report the associated 
liabilities on their balance sheets. Units of government- like families- are often presented with budget 
problems and hard choices. They cannot overcome these unless they face hard facts. Requiring 
governments to report their total unfunded pension and retiree health care liabilities is an important part of 
facing these hard facts. 

There/ore, we strongly support the proposed changes to pension reporting and urge these changes also 
be made to Other Post Employment Benefit reporting. Governments should be required to implement 
all these changes as soon as possible. 

Finally, our review of the affiliation of those who responded to your request for comments is one of the 
reasons we felt compelled to write this comment. It appears that business people and citizens are severely 
underrepresented, as the vast majority of respondents represent plan administrators, government officials 
and others who have a vested interest in the outcome of your decisions. We hope that this response serves 
to highlight the concerns of those of us who are not direct beneficiaries of public retirement plans. 

Very truly yours, 

Ty Fahner 
President, Civic Committee of the Commercial Club of Chicago 




